The Michigan Department of Human Services is the fourth state in the nation to receive an approved state plan amendment for the Kinship Guardianship Assistance Program (Kin-GAP).  Michigan had enacted state legislation authorizing guardianship for children and youth exiting foster care in August 2008, just months before the passage of Fostering Connections.  The state legislation was an integral part of their efforts to achieve permanency for children in foster care.  State officials credit the passage of the state legislation with common sense arguments about how guardianship can help more children and youth achieve permanency instead of staying in foster care until they turn 18.  Michigan’s strong kinship network and the stories of youth in foster care also helped make the case for subsidized guardianship legislation.

After the state program was authorized, implementation was delayed in order to integrate the state and federal programs and to ensure that there was consistency with what the federal government requires.   $4.65 million in state funds – authorized before Fostering Connections was enacted -- allows Michigan to cover non IV-E eligible children, as well the state match for children who are Title IV-E eligible.   Michigan’s federal program uses a definition of relative that includes relatives to the 5th degree of separation, stepparents and godparents.  It does not include fictive kin, i.e. friends and neighbors.
The process of obtaining an approved state plan amendment required a lot of discussion to reconcile the differences between the state authorized program and Kin-GAP.  The requirement that children must be in a licensed kinship home for six months was the biggest difference between Michigan’s program and the federal program.  Michigan is now working on licensing relative caregivers earlier in the process so that there are not delays in permanency if a relative is not licensed and subsidized guardianship is determined to be the appropriate permanency goal.

Michigan began accepting children into guardianship in July 2009.  They have finalized 70 guardianships through May 2010, the majority of whom are relatives. Another 75 additional guardianship applications are currently pending.

Michigan advises other states who are going to implement Kin-GAP not to underestimate the educational process, particularly for workers and the courts.  Workers require continuous education about when Kin-GAP is appropriate and the importance of educating families about adoption and guardianship when reunification has been ruled out.  Courts and workers can also be confused about the differences between guardianship for children in foster care and guardianship for children who are not in state custody.  Michigan’s educational process included the following:

· A webcast conducted by the state court administrative office before the program was launched with policy and handouts posted on the website.

· Local training for judges, court personnel, DHS staff, and private agency staff.

· Continuous follow-up through additional trainings, phone calls and e-mails.

· Comparison charts that lay out the different options – legal guardianship, guardianship for children in foster care and adoption –can help to reduce confusion.

